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September 28, 2009

Business & Human Rights Resource Centre

Att.: Joanne Bauer, Senior Researcher and New York Representative

333 Seventh Avenue, 14th floor

New York, NY 10001

Joanne,

Thanks for giving us the opportunity to respond to the content of your newsletter referring to Coca-Cola. We really appreciate the opportunity to provide our perspective to the readers of the Business & Human Rights Resource Centre Newsletter. 

We have every desire to resolve the current issue and find mutual understanding with the involved student groups. 

At Coca-Cola we are committed to being a leader in corporate responsibility and it is our aspiration to be among the world's most respected companies. Among the keys to earning that respect is maintaining world-class standards for fair and dignified treatment of all the people who work for The Coca-Cola Company. We communicate this commitment in our Workplace Rights Policy and Human Rights Statement.

I would like to provide more information on the policies and processes we have in place in the areas of workplace rights and human rights, but first I would like to address the specific concerns raised by the student group.

Coca-Cola takes all inquiries about our labor practices very seriously

When the student group released its first report in 2008, neither Coca-Cola nor any of our bottlers in China was contacted by the student group, and thus we were not able to provide the students with a full perspective of the issues raised in their report. 

Several of the bottlers covered by the students report, including the bottling location where the recent incident took place, are independent franchise bottling operations, which are not controlled by The Coca-Cola Company.  Nonetheless Coca-Cola China takes any inquiry about labor practices very seriously, and as soon as we learned about this report we commenced working with our bottlers to get an understanding of the facts.  Our investigation determined that the use of contract labor agencies at all the plants included in the students’ report is in compliance with Chinese labor laws. During the investigation a few areas of improvements were identified and immediate corrective action was taken. Follow up assessments have confirmed this. 
We routinely assess our licensed bottling partners, contract labor agencies and other suppliers, and if we find any violations of labor laws we take action to correct them.

Following the students’ report we went back to the contract labor agencies to ensure that the contract workers assigned to our bottling operations are provided with the full benefits they are entitled to. As a result - at one of the plants in question - lunch arrangements for the contract workers were changed and the contract workers are  now eating their lunch in the same canteen as the full-time workers. 

Coca-Cola has reached out to the involved students

We are obviously aware of the recent dispute between a contract labor provider of one of our bottlers and four students in China. The case is under police investigation. Both our bottler and the contract labor provider are actively cooperating with the police in strict compliance with relevant laws and regulations, and they all are dealing with the dispute effectively and appropriately. We are following the case closely.
We understand that the contract labor agency has covered medical costs associated with the incident and that the agency has paid all the involved students their full salaries according to Chinese law.

We immediately engaged an independent, third-party auditor to conduct an audit of the Hangzhou bottler's compliance with our Supplier Guiding Principles.  Under the Supplier Guiding Principles standard procedures, all suppliers and bottlers in China are routinely audited for compliance.  We are aware that the independent audit company has made significant efforts to include interviews with the involved students in the audit, but unfortunately the students have not wished to make themselves available for the interview.

Coca-Cola China has also offered to meet with the Hong Kong-based student group SACOM, which has involved itself in this issue. So far SACOM has declined to meet.

Recently the government agency ‘Hangzhou Labor Protection and Monitoring Team’ issued a report on the issue, concluding that the bottler and the contract labor provider have handled the labor contract and payment issue in full compliance with the law. 

At Coca-Cola China we run our business in full compliance with local laws, local labor laws, government guidelines and policies as a responsible company. In addition we have robust programs in place to monitor and audit the workplace practices of our bottlers and suppliers to ensure full compliance with China’s labor laws.

Our commitments to workplace rights

The Workplace Rights Policy contains our principles on freedom of association, forced labor, child labor, discrimination, work hours and wages, safe and healthy workplaces, workplace security and community and stakeholder engagement. Our policy covers all the 92,400 employees working directly with The Coca-Cola Company. In addition we have shared the policy with all our independent bottling partners and we are committed to working with and encouraging them to uphold the principles in the policy and to adopt similar policies within their businesses.
Our commitments to human rights and the U.N. Global Compact

We are clearly committed to manage our business around the world in accordance with the highest standards of integrity, with a specific emphasis on human rights in the workplace – our Human Rights Statement communicates this pledge in detail. 

The Coca-Cola Company has also signed the United Nations Global Compact, a voluntary agreement that challenges businesses to advance human rights, labor standards and environmental practices and to combat corruption. 


Accordingly, we respect the rights of our associates to join - or not join - labor unions, and ensure that those rights are exercised without fear of retaliation, repression or any other form of intimidation or discrimination. We comply with all applicable labor and employment laws in the countries in which we do business. We recognize international labor standards and are committed to respecting the workplace and human rights of our associates and the parties with whom we do business. 

Our dialogue with unions 

In 2005, The Coca-Cola Company reached an unprecedented agreement with the International Union of Food, Agricultural, Hotel, Restaurant, Catering, Tobacco and Allied Workers' Associations (IUF), the global union federation representing the largest number of unionized system associates. The IUF had criticized our practices in the past. In the agreement, we established an ongoing working relationship with the IUF, including meeting twice a year to discuss workplace practices and issues.

We hold our suppliers to high standards

We assess our suppliers according to adherence to our Supplier Guiding Principles (SGP), which emphasize the importance of responsible workplace policies and practices that comply, at a minimum, with applicable environmental laws and with local labor laws and regulations. 
In addition, we expect suppliers to comply with our Code of Business Conduct for Suppliers, which describes our standards in the areas of conflicts of interest, business and financial records, bribery and information protection.

The SGP were launched in China in 2003 and are a requirement for all direct suppliers of goods and services to the Coca-Cola China System and all suppliers of materials that are specifically authorized by The Coca-Cola Company for use by our suppliers. The SGP are included in all supplier contracts, and many suppliers receive training to facilitate implementation. Global policy requires that suppliers are assessed for compliance at least once every three years by an authorized external auditing agency. Where non-compliance is found, we provide a timeframe and offer expertise for corrective action by the facility. We also require follow-up assessments of non-compliant facilities as frequently as every six months.

Our commitment to China

Coca-Cola has deep roots in China. The company returned to China in 1979, as soon as possible following the commencement of the country’s Open Door Policy. 

Today, Coca-Cola is a strong partner in China’s developing economy. Together with local bottling partners, Coca-Cola employs more than 33,000 Chinese citizens, running 38 bottling plants, each of which has local partners, and 900 sales centers serving local consumers across the country.

Coca-Cola was a strong supporter and high-profile sponsor of the Beijing 2008 Olympics, The Olympic Torch Relay and Paralympic Games. We are also a sponsor and partner of the Shanghai Expo 2010.
In March 2009, Coca-Cola committed to invest US$2 billion in China over the next three years - in new plants, innovation, marketing assets and activation, and our sales team.  We will invest across China including in 
less developed regions in Central and Western China.  We believe by creating jobs and sourcing locally, we can promote the local economy and contribute a small part in maintaining a harmonious society. Research in China indicates that for each job within the Coca-Cola system, our business is creating 10 additional jobs with suppliers, distributors and retailers, meaning that Coca-Cola creates in excess of 300.000 jobs in China.

Our business in China

Coca-Cola China is a highly localized operation, with a strong workforce that understands and responds to local needs. To this end, more than 99.5 percent of our employees are Chinese. We also aim to ensure that diversity is valued and supported. Our Female Leadership Program aims to support our female leaders through self assessment, experiential learning activities, small group discussion, peer networking and one-on-one coaching.

All employees of Coca-Cola China receive training on the Workplace Rights Policy and Human Rights Statement, and we are proud to see employees more actively considering their rights as a result. For example, following the training at our Shanghai concentrate plant, employees approached management with a request to establish a union, and thus the Coca-Cola (China) Beverages Ltd. Labor Union was formed in December 2007.

At Coca-Cola we publish a Sustainability Report for our Global Business and for our business in China - both reports are available on the internet. 
Thanks again for the opportunity to provide the background and our perspective on this issue. Coca-Cola China continues to remain open to a dialogue with the involved students, with SACOM, as well as with other stakeholders around this issue and our overall business in China.

Best Regards
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Brenda Lee
Vice President，Public Affairs & Communications

Coca-Cola Greater China
